


To: Planning and Transportation Commission                                                      January 18, 2022 

From:  Alan Cooper, 270 Kellogg Ave,  akcooper@pacbell.net 

Subject:  Castilleja School 

 

Dear PTC members, 

 

I have lived across the street from Castilleja on Kellogg Ave for 37 years.  I support girls education, and 

modernization of their campus.  

 

I have serious concerns because the great magnitude of the project (i.e., student growth) as now 

proposed will further impact the safety of the extended neighborhood and our quality of life.  I outlined 

these concerns in my letter of December 6, 2021, and here I reiterate them. My concerns regard: 

 

 Traffic movement 

 Pedestrian/bike safety 

 Parking congestion 

 Construction duration, parking, noise and safety 

 Number of school events 

 Monitoring and enforcement of CUP requirements 

 

I outline my concerns for each item and make a request for action in red on each by the PTC. 

 

Traffic movement:   The concept of “no new net trips” to the school is good, but does not address the 

problem of increasingly heavy traffic on neighborhood streets due to other daily Castilleja activities (e.g. 

school meetings, deliveries, student buses/shuttles, etc.) that are not counted and are a persistent swirl 

of often-speeding traffic and noise (tires, banging doors, etc).  Please implement TDM monitoring of ALL 

street traffic. 

 

Pedestrian/bike safety:  The Castilleja’s TDM manual says cars should not queue in the street, but 

should drive around the block if traffic is stopped. Drivers DO NOT do this.   At pickup time, cars stop in 

the street on Kellogg and impatient drivers behind them speed down the street going the wrong way in 

the oncoming lane.  The problem is compounded because some girls walk along Kellogg (toward Bryant) 

and get into parents cars (in the traffic lane) thereby stopping cars in the street.  Castilleja has not 

corrected this situation.  If this is a problem now, it will only get more dangerous with more students. 

Please require Castilleja to stop this from happening (e.g., add longer queue driveway; take away 

parking with red curb for cars to wait in; pay for officers to direct traffic). 

Parking congestion:  Parking on Kellogg across from Castilleja is ok, however, students including 

freshmen, sophomores, juniors and seniors are permitted (by Castilleja parent handbook) to park in the 

neighborhood, and are doing so.  The traffic consultant report does NOT address parking outside two 

blocks from Castilleja.   Please monitor/count/restrict? all Castilleja parking, including that in the 

surrounding extended neighborhood. 



Construction duration, parking, noise and safety: One good option presented by Castilleja to minimize 

construction impact on the neighborhood was to find a temporary campus, to reduce construction time 

from 34 to 21 months. This option would  

 keep students out of the construction zone contamination/noise, 

 keep staff/student traffic from further congesting streets,  

 shorten construction delays on surrounding streets including Embarcadero 

 shorten time of contamination, noise, construction parking issues for neighbors 

Please require that Castilleja find and move to a temporary campus during construction time. 

Number of school events: School events bring more traffic, parking and noise to the neighborhood. 

Castilleja continues to use a prior concept that all events must be onsite.  The concept could readily be 

modified to that of holding events (e.g. meetings, concerts, talks) offsite at other nearby facilities.  A 

constant flurry of school activity degrades neighborhood quality of life. The nicest days in the 

neighborhood are Thanksgiving, Christmas and New Years day when there is NO ACTIVITY AT ALL at 

Castilleja. Please require that Castilleja have no more than 50 events of any size at the school, and that 

there is no activity at all on Sunday. 

 

Monitoring and enforcement of CUP requirements:  Castilleja has a documented history of not 

following CUP guidelines as time goes on. Continual monitoring and enforcement is unfortunately 

necessary to assure compliance.  These steps assure that neighbors interests are being respected.     

Please assure compliance with each CUP mandate, with appropriate monitoring and enforcement steps.  

And, please implement a yearly or every other year assessment of the CUP with neighborhood input. 

 

Thank you for you dedicated efforts on this complex project. 

 

Alan Cooper 
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To: Planning Commission
Subject: FW: consideration
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RACHAEL A. TANNER, MCP
Assistant Director
Planning & Development Services
(650) 329-2167 | Rachael.Tanner@cityofpaloalto.org
www.cityofpaloalto.org
 

 
 

From: Velasquez, Ingrid <Ingrid.Velasquez@CityofPaloAlto.org> 
Sent: Tuesday, January 18, 2022 1:04 PM
To: Tanner, Rachael <Rachael.Tanner@CityofPaloAlto.org>
Cc: City Mgr <CityMgr@cityofpaloalto.org>; Gaines, Chantal <Chantal.Gaines@CityofPaloAlto.org>;
Nose, Kiely <Kiely.Nose@CityofPaloAlto.org>
Subject: FW: consideration
 
Hello Rachael,
 
Forwarding this over as an FYI.
 
Thank You,
 
Ingrid
 

Ingrid Velásquez
Administrative Assistant
Office of the City Manager
(650) 329-2354| ingrid.velasquez@cityofpaloalto.org





From: Michael Eager
To: Planning Commission
Cc: Andie Reed
Subject: Castilleja Expansion
Date: Wednesday, January 19, 2022 10:11:31 AM

[You don't often get email from eager@eagercon.com. Learn why this is important at
http://aka.ms/LearnAboutSenderIdentification.]

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Be cautious of opening attachments and clicking
on links.
________________________________

I'm writing in opposition to the proposed expansion of Castilleja School.

The school has misrepresented its enrollment for many years and it
continues to be over the permitted limits.  There is no substantial
reason to believe that the school would abide by any enrollment limits
in the future.

The school appears to have misrepresented the Gross Floor Area of
existing buildings, which appears to be in excess of the current allowed
GFA, in violation of municipal code.

There are limited benefits to the City of Palo Alto and its residents in
expanding the school.  75% of the students are not PA residents.  The
burden on the City and residents is disproportionate to the benefits.

Castilleja School has consistently refused to consider other expansion
options which would not require a zoning variance.  These include
opening a satellite location within Palo Alto or a nearby city, or
relocating to an appropriately zoned area.  "We don't want to" is not a
satisfactory reason for failing to evaluate these options nor is it a
satisfactory justification for granting a zoning variance.

--
Michael Eager







environment.”
 
Neighbors present at that meeting recall Nanci Kaufman making the case that 448 was a better
number pedagogically, as it provided for 64 students per level, enabling 8 groups of 8 students in
each level. We neighbors all questioned why 4 or 6 students per group wasn’t just as effective, and
felt her argument didn’t hold much water, but that was her staunch defense of that specific
enrollment number. So we question why 450 is now the starter requirement. Frankly, it appears to
be specifically a funding issue, in which modernization/construction costs will be offset by additional
tuition, not a pedagogical requirement.
 
NOTE: it was after these meetings that the school implemented most of its current TDM measures (all
of which were required in the 2000 CUP: shuttles, parking monitors, using the field for special event
parking, carpool facilitation, etc.) These measures are listed in meeting minutes as new
recommendations which would be implemented to offset proposed new enrollment – not as
measures that should have been undertaken 13 years earlier in compliance with the CUP.
 
There is understandable frustration that the school has shown a history of not being in compliance,
and that the City has no infrastructure to monitor or correct CUP violations. Neighbors calculated
that over the years of non-compliance, the school has collected more than $14.25 million from
additional illegal enrollments (274 over-enrolled students since 2002 @ $52,000/student). Its fine of
$364,000 seemed a very small penalty, and did nothing to offset the impact issues faced by the
neighbors.
 
At the moment, the initiative seems to be to allow the school to start at 450 enrollment, a level
higher than the height of their CUP violation -  which begs the question why the PTC and City Council
are rewarding non-compliance.
 
Attached is a graph showing the enrollment increases since 2000.
 
All the school minutes related to neighborhood meetings can be found on this portal:
https://www.castilleja.org/community/neighborhood-portal
 
 
Many thanks,
Carla Befera
 











      a.   The pool equipment building at 4,300SF is underground but not under a building
nor a part of a building 
      b.   The lower level main building (LL1) is 2,800SF larger than the first floor building
(L1), therefore not fully under the building. 
      Would these two underground spaces be considered exempt from GFA?  I discussed
these pages of the plans with the planning director last summer and have brought it up by
email and written and oral communications to the PTC, but have not received an
explanation.  

3.   Although it doesn't add to GFA or FAR, it appears, by review of the
plans, that the underground square footage, not including the garage, is
proposed to increase from 41,000SF to 80,000SF.  Please confirm that the
school is proposing to increase its underground class space by 39,000SF.  

We appreciate that you will ensure straightforward, direct and correct
answers are provided, as our experience in this regard has been
discouraging.

Thank you,
Andie Reed
PNQL

-- 
Andie Reed CPA
Palo Alto, CA  94301

 













































get NOTHING from Casti -- no special events, no visiting privileges?

They refuse to consider having their students take a shuttle bus from off-site
parking WHILE the city spends a fortune to tell US -- residents and taxypayers -- to
get out of OUR cars while the city promotes its "vision" of a 15-minute city where
WE can't go anywhere it would take US more than 15 minutes to walk, bike or take
public transit!

Why are the 75%+ of NON-resident, non-taxpaying students exempt from
making the sacrifices you expect US to make??

How much time and money has the city spent on this FARCE??  Each time
Casti's caught in lies by the residents and their consultants, nothing changes.

Please get real.  We're watching.  Any of you supporting Casti's expansion should
think twice about running for higher office should forget it.

Please do the right thing and stop this process. Deny Casti's proposal and force them
to return to their legal entrolcap.  AND better yet, charge them what it's cost Palo
Alto at a time when the city still hasn't restored full library hours while the city
pleads poverty.

Most sincerely,
Jo Ann Mandinach
Palo Alto, CA 94301



From: Andie Reed
To: Lait, Jonathan
Cc: Architectural Review Board; Planning Commission; Shikada, Ed; City Mgr; French, Amy
Subject: Re: Castilleja - Unanswered Issues re GFA
Date: Wednesday, March 16, 2022 6:05:44 PM
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Thanks, Jonathan.  

I appreciate that you provided these numbers in this email per my request.  Can you please
ensure that current existing GFA and FAR, proposed GFA and FAR, and allowable GFA and
FAR are stated in the staff reports for the PTC, on the same page, so a comparison can be
made by the reader?   Thanks for confirming the additional underground square footage
that is proposed, which increases classroom square footage by 38,000SF over current
underground SF.  Please get this important point in the staff report as well.

There's a reason new developments are required to comply with current code; it's an
opportunity for old, overbuilt projects to get compliant.  A variance is granted to allow a
project to overcome special constraints that would keep them from using their site in ways
similar to other sites, or otherwise subject them to substantial hardships if they followed
current code, which is not the case here.  If the "finding" isn't clear, decision-makers might
think a variance is requested and granted when a developer simply wants to have more
square footage than allowable.    

Per my follow-up email of Mar 14, which I CC'd you on, I noted the "findings for the
variance" from the Nov 4, 2021 PTC staff report compares current GFA with proposed GFA
in the discussion about not being compliant with FAR standards.  That is not helpful data for
this purpose.  Can you ensure that all three sets of numbers appear in the
"findings" when it comes back for consideration in a couple of weeks?  Decision-makers
need to be able to "find" that the proposed GFA is requesting 47,300SF in excess of code. 

It is important that boards and commissions are aware that the allowable GFA is not "what's
there now", as they have been told is the case.  

Regarding your last two paragraphs, please provide further clarification.  18.04.030(65)(C)
refers to balconies and porches with partial coverage.  Would the underground pool
equipment area be open at the top?  Please explain.

Regarding the differences between the basement and the first floor square footages, do you
mean that people can build basements under their decks?  I think the basement rules
require being a part of a building, under the footprint, not an envelope.  Please clarify.

Thanks again for getting back to me.  I look forward to getting these follow-up answers.

Andie

On Wed, Mar 16, 2022 at 3:06 PM Lait, Jonathan <Jonathan.Lait@cityofpaloalto.org> wrote:

Hi Andie,



 

Thanks for your email and I apologize for the confusion surrounding this topic.

 

The Castilleja campus is currently, legally non-conforming for floor area. This means the
school has obtained the necessary approvals for the existing campus buildings but by today’s
zoning code, it exceeds the amount of gross floor permitted on the site. The campus today
has 138,345 square feet of gross floor area based on the zoning code definition, including
volumetric calculations, and as documented by a third party surveyor. This represents a floor
area ratio (FAR) of .51:1.

 

If the site were vacant and proposed for non-residential redevelopment, the maximum gross
floor area that would be permitted without a variance or other legislative or discretionary
approval, would be 81,379 square feet of gross floor area. This allowance is determined
using the formula in the zoning code that allows R1 zoned properties to count the first 5,000
square feet of lot area at a .45 FAR. The balance of the site (263,765 SF) is calculated at .30
FAR.

 

Castilleja seeks to remove a portion of its existing, previously permitted gross floor area and
replace with a new building. The project being considered by the ARB, PTC and City
Council has approximately 128,687 square feet of gross floor area resulting in a FAR factor
of .48:1. This represents a reduction in overall gross floor area, but still exceeds the
allowable gross floor area under today’s code.

 

The City’s zoning code provides that non-conforming floor area, once removed, cannot be
replaced. Accordingly, the applicant is seeking a variance application, as permitted in the
zoning code, to remove and replace existing non-conforming gross floor area. Our staff
report to the PTC will be released next week and will include updated draft variance
findings.

 

With regard to your other specific questions to Ed Shikada below, the pool equipment
structure is  50% or more open to the air and therefore is not included in gross floor area.
Municipal code section 18.04.065(C) defines gross floor area to mean total covered area and
the City has applied a 50% threshold, consistent with other guidance in the municipal code
for floor area inclusions and exclusions.

 

You also questioned the difference between the square footages shown on plans for the
basement and the first floor of the academic building. This discrepancy exists because the
square footage provided for the basement is the total square footage, while the square
footage provided for the first floor is gross floor area, as defined in our code. The first floor



includes several spaces, like uncovered porches and decks, that are excluded from gross
floor area, but are still part of the building envelope.

 

Lastly, you wanted to confirm the amount of floor area was being added to the basement
level of the campus, understanding this does not count as gross floor area. The existing
basement area is  41,406 square feet. The project proposes a finished basement floor area of
79,357 square feet. This represents an increase of 37,951 square feet to below grade floor
area, exempt from the gross floor area calculation.

 

I hope the above address your questions regarding gross floor area. I appreciate your
attention to each of the details as this is a complex project and we want to make sure we are
getting this right for the decision-makers to take a final action on this project.

 

As you know the ARB will consider some design modifications tomorrow. The PTC will
have a hearing on March 30th and will have the authority to adjust or modify wholly or in
part any of the variance findings.

Thanks, Andie.

 

 

 

JONATHAN LAIT

Director

Planning and Development Services

(650) 329-2679 | jonathan.lait@cityofpaloalto.org

www.cityofpaloalto.org

              

 

From: Andie Reed <andiezreed@gmail.com> 





Please answer the questions below.  We respectfully request a
response within the next week, as opposed to offering promises that this
will be addressed at some future time that never comes.

 

Questions:

 

1.   Analysis of the Dudek GFA study appears to show that the proposed
square footage being requested by Castilleja has increased to a FAR of
.479, since volumetrics would be included in any analysis of current
GFA.  Is that the case?  It appears that the allowed FAR for the site is
.303.  Is that the case?  Please translate that to how many square feet of
gross floor area is being requested over that allowed by code.  

  

2.   In our review of the most recent plans from May 17, 2021, pages
G.004 and G.005, it appears that additional Gross Floor Area
totaling 7,100SF is being proposed but not counted towards GFA (see
att'd GFA5-15-21plans). 

      a.   The pool equipment building at 4,300SF is underground but not
under a building nor a part of a building 

      b.   The lower level main building (LL1) is 2,800SF larger than the
first floor building (L1), therefore not fully under the building. 

      Would these two underground spaces be considered exempt from
GFA?  I discussed these pages of the plans with the planning director last
summer and have brought it up by email and written and oral
communications to the PTC, but have not received an explanation.  

 

3.   Although it doesn't add to GFA or FAR, it appears, by review of the
plans, that the underground square footage, not including the garage, is
proposed to increase from 41,000SF to 80,000SF.  Please confirm that
the school is proposing to increase its underground class space by
39,000SF.  

 

We appreciate that you will ensure straightforward, direct and correct
answers are provided, as our experience in this regard has been
discouraging.

 



Thank you,

Andie Reed

PNQL

 

--

Andie Reed CPA
Palo Alto, CA  94301

 

-- 
Andie Reed CPA
Palo Alto, CA  94301

 





















municipality welcome and retain beloved institutions. Happy to speak with you more about this. 

Thank you,
Jennifer 

-- 
Jennifer Carolan
www.reachcapital.com
(408) 460-9122
Asst: Maria Torres 
Maria@reachcapital.com





LAW OFFICES 
VENERUSO & MONCHARSH 

DONNA M. VENERUSO (d.’09)  5707 REDWOOD ROAD, SUITE 10 

LEILA H. MONCHARSH  OAKLAND, CALIFORNIA 94619 
 TELEPHONE (510) 482-0390 

FACSIMILE (510) 482-0391 
Email: 101550@msn.com 

March 28, 2022 

Planning & Transportation Commission 

City of Palo Alto 

250 Hamilton 

Palo Alto, CA 94301 

Re: Castilleja School Hearing, 19PLN-00116 EIR, Use Permits 

Dear Commissioners: 

I represent PNQL and this is in response to the Staff’s report for the March 30, 2022 

hearing. Previously, I have extensively advised your commission and the City Council about the 

school’s request for a variance and why it was not legally available for this project. As I recall, 
there was further work left to perform around specifying the amount of square footage Castilleja 

was seeking in its application for a variance. My understanding is that this work has now been 

completed and the variance grant would be for 47,000 square feet, a huge amount for any city to 

grant. 

A small amount for, say, a setback, would be consistent with past variances granted by 

the City as we have shown before in correspondence and hearings. A variance for a very large 

amount of square footage would cause the City to realistically give up its variance ordinance as 

others down the road will easily argue that the ordinance was abandoned with this project. Even 

if the City Council made findings about special conditions for Castilleja in an effort to ward off 

downstream applicants’ claims that they too should be granted similar large variances, the horse 

would already be out of the barn. Basically, the City Council will be chipping away at its own 

ordinance and inviting lawsuits for similar rights as what is now contemplated here. Moreover, 

what does the City Council propose to do when Castilleja comes back before it in the future 

wanting another variance for even more square footage? Its history shows that it has an 

unquenchable thirst for growth and the City Council will have already made findings here that 

Castilleja is a “special case” deserving of additional square footage over what is legally 

allowable.   

A few additional points, some already made and some new, are below. See Packet Pages  

67 - 70:  SECTION 7.  Variance Findings. Castilleja’s application for a variance does not satisfy 

the City’s variance code section 18.76.030 (c), which requires that there be “special 

circumstances applicable to the subject property, including (but not limited to) size, shape, 

topography, location, or surroundings …” 

The staff report states: 



Planning & Transportation Commission 

City of Palo Alto 

250 Hamilton, 5th Floor 

Palo Alto, CA 94301 

Re: Castilleja Project 

March 28, 2022 

Page 2 

1. Castilleja School campus is found to have special circumstances, in that the parcel is unique

both in terms of size and insofar as it has historically hosted private school facilities that exceed

current development standards. (packet page 67)

However, the staff report does not cite the very next part of this code, namely 18.76.030(c)(1): 

Special circumstances that are expressly excluded from consideration include: 

(A) The personal circumstances of the property owner

Being a private school, wanting to expand, and being in the same location a long time are 

personal circumstances of Castilleja and thus, they do not meet the criteria for granting a 

variance. 

The staff report further states: 

· FAR limitations and maximum lot size (19,999 sf) would not support the physical space

requirement of a private school and were not created with conditionally permitted private school

uses in mind; (packet page 67, bullet 1)

The site clearly can support a private school, just one that is smaller.  The staff report continues: 

· The property is unique in many respects … many buildings were constructed before … modern

development standards. (packet page 67, bullet 2)

Being unique has no bearing; in fact, 18.76.030(a)(1) states, “The purpose of a variance is 

to:  Provide a way for a site with special physical constraints, resulting from natural or built 

features, to be used in ways similar to other sites in the same vicinity and zoning district”; and 

18.76.030(a)(2) to “Provide a way to grant relief when strict application of the zoning regulations 

would subject development of a site to substantial hardships, constraints or practical difficulties 

that do not normally arise on other sites in the same vicinity and zoning district. ” 

Castilleja has been successful in this site for 100 years.  They are not at a disadvantage to 

other properties. Some buildings were built earlier, but most, and certainly those with volumetric 

space (the Gym, 2006, and the Arts Building, 1998) were built after FAR rules were in effect). 

The City Council should deny the application for the variance. 

Thank you for considering my comments. 



Planning & Transportation Commission 

City of Palo Alto 

250 Hamilton, 5th Floor 

Palo Alto, CA 94301 

Re: Castilleja Project 

March 28, 2022 

Page 3 

Very truly yours, 

Leila H. Moncharsh 

Leila H. Moncharsh, J.D., M.U.P. 

Veneruso & Moncharsh 

LHM:lm 

cc:   Clients 





Dear Planning Commission Members:

As the co-chairs of Palo Alto Neighborhoods (PAN), we are very concerned that the latest City proposals
in the staff report for your March 30, 2022 meeting on Castilleja do not comply with our municipal code
and also violate basic fairness as the proposals promote the interests of one party above those of the rest
of the community.  Furthermore, the proposals do not protect neighbors in the vicinity of Castilleja and
create precedents that may harm others throughout our city.

The proposed variance to grant Castilleja an FAR of 0.48 exceeds what every other property in R-1 in
Palo Alto is allowed.  That makes it a special treatment absolutely disallowed under our variance laws. 
Castilleja failed to request and obtain proper approvals to exceed its allowed floor area in the past.  It did
not even fully disclose the total magnitude of that floor area, as was recently revealed. To now reward
Castilleja with a variance because it underreported its floor area and failed to seek a variance in the past
is wholly inappropriate.  Furthermore, the precedent of granting excess floor area of this magnitude to one
property has not been evaluated.  How many other properties across Palo Alto will then be able to point
to this and demand similar treatment?

The Conditional Use Permit should not put the burden on neighbors to report problems.  Independent,
automated systems should collect and distribute data about traffic, driveway usage, and noise.  Penalties
should be severe.  The city’s record on code enforcement, including for the excess enrollment and floor
area at Castilleja, is tragically deficient.  Despite an audit and promises of reform, no real improvements
have occurred.  Thus, relying on complaints and code enforcement is also unfair to neighbors.

The proposed exemption from gross floor area for the underground garage also violates fairness.  No
other residential property in Palo Alto has ever been allowed such an exemption.  Worse, the exemption
looks to enable Castilleja to avoid paying approximately three quarters of a million dollars in impact fees –
at a time when we desperately need more affordable housing, parks, and recreational facilities.

We urge you to look at the Castilleja proposal not as a singular project but as the harbinger of what may
come forth across the city if these new precedents are allowed.  Please instead insist that our city strictly
follow its municipal code and not distribute special privileges and exemptions while burdening residents.

Respectfully,

Sheri Furman and Rebecca Sanders
Co-Chairs, Palo Alto Neighborhoods (PAN)





 





5. Castilleja's traffic plan does not result in net 0 carbon impact as claimed by
the school (ad: P.A. Weekly, 3/25/22).  It defies belief that adding 30% more
students and at least 300 additional car trips per day will meet any rational
person's sense of common sense, particularly as Castilleja refuses to
implement mandatory shuttling as other private schools do.

INTRODUCTION
Castilleja operates in a R-1 neighborhood under a Conditional Use Permit (CUP--
PAMC Section 18.76.01 *e)) as it is a noncoforming use in a residential
neighborhood.  How long are we going to give away highly valuable public resources
(e.g. natural resources ) to a very privileged school and threaten our fragile,
irreplaceable natural resources and undermine the few zoning and municipal
safeguards we have to protect residents?

I. EXPANSION PLAN
A. Square Footage Expansion
Castilleja, under Palo Alto’s Municipal Code (Section 18), is allowed 81,385 sq ft. 
The school’s new plan requests 128,687 sq ft.   The school likes to argue that it is a
reduction plan because they have illegally added sq footage to their campus over the
years, now amounting to 138,345sq ft, which they want to count as their baseline, not
their legal base.  (see Dudek study, 11/17/21).  The approval of Castilleja's EIR and
Variance request was based on faulty information and needs to be re-reviewed with
the 2021 Dudek data in mind.

B. Student Enrollment Expansion
Castilleja when filing their expansion plan and request for a new CUP in 2016 argued
that 438 students were their legal baseline, with the support of City staff.  As a result
of neighbors hiring an attorney, it was established that 415 students was the school’s
legal baseline under their 2000 CUP.  Consequently, 450 students as suggested by
Council (4/21) and the PTC (12/21), represents a reasonable expansion.

II. THE PROPOSED SWIMMING POOL THREATENS THE WATER TABLE
Again we are revisiting Castilleja planning to build a structure that threatens Palo
Alto’s groundwater.  Based on the letter and statement of Keith Bennett of Save Palo
Alto's Groundwater's of 1/19/22 (attached), we learn that Castilleja again threatens
the community's irreplaceable groundwater with its proposed pool as it did in 2006
with its new gym, costing Palo Alto millions of gallons wasted water that poured into
local storm drains and down neighborhood streets.

“The pool deck is 15 feet below ground surface and excavation for the pool will
extend to approximately 26 ft. below ground surface allowing for the 7.5 foot. depth of
the pool below the deck, 1.5 feet for pipes and pumps plus an approximately 2-foot
thick slab of concrete to reduce buoyancy when the pool isn’t filled.  The water table
at this location is about 25 feet below ground surface in autumn, rising to about 18



feet below ground surface during winter storms.  We must assume groundwater will
be encountered during construction, as it was in 2006 for construction of the gym. 

City staff has never accounted for whether a penalty was paid for the lost of such a
valuable community resource!

III. ONLY OPTION D WILL ADEQUATELY SAFEGUARD PROTECTED OAK #89
Castilleja's expansion project threatens Palo Alto's tree canopy and undermines our
Tree Protection Ordinance, particularly Palo Alto's protected trees. Both neighbors
and community residents enjoy the natural beauty of the trees on the Castilleja
campus, which also offer valuable heat protection to the streets but most importantly
these trees provide invaluable carbon capture. 

Only Option D will adequately safeguard the beautiful, healthy Protected Tree #89,
not Option E or a combination of Option D and E as proposed at the recent ARB
meeting (3/17/22)

IV. AN UNDERGROUND GARAGE IS NOT ENVIRONMENTALLY SUSTAINABLE
OPTION
 Underground garages are not allowed in R-1 neighborhoods except with approval of
a variance (PAMC 18.10).  Is there a “Substantial public interest" being served by the
construction of an underground garage to justify construction of an underground
garage in a residential neighborhood?

The construction and operation of an underground garage undermines Palo Alto’s S-
Cap goals. Removal of 60,000 cubic tons of earth (6000 truck trips) and use of
cement, a carbon dense substance to produce.  Castilleja's consultant, Fehr & Peers,
in 2021 in conducting an audit of the school's existing parking, found that more than
sufficient parking exists on campus, on the street and at the school's off-site parking
location at First Prebysterian Church (Fehr and Peers, July 2021). 

Free underground parking only serves as a magnet for students, parents and staff to
drive to campus, thereby increasing neighborhood traffic and pollution.

V. ADDED TRAFFIC DOES NOT EQUATE NET ZERO CARBON
Castilleja has been touting its model Transportation Demand Management Project for
years. I view this as a smoke and mirrors campaign to allow students, parents and
staff to drive to campus with impunity as the school plans to monitor its own
behavior. 
It's unfathomable to believe that Castilleja can't implement mandatory shuttling for its
students and staff with its existing electrical vehicles.  Numerous private schools such
as Nueva, Notre Dame and Harker have well-developed TDM programs that keep
student/family/staff car trips out of residential neighborhoods. 

A transparent, verifiable TDM plan must be developed before Castilleja is granted a



new CUP and Expansion Plan. At private schools such as Neuva and Notre Dame,
students are not allowed to drive to campus and are encouraged to use public
transportation and school transportation.

CONCLUSION

At a time when Palo Alto has so many pressing needs such as our natural
environment, our inadequate affordable housing supply and our current financial
situation, is the Castilleja expansion plan the project that the City wants to provide so
many free, deleterious  giveaways--uncounted extra square footage, an underground
garage in an R-1 neighborhood, and destruction of trees, groundwater, soil and clean
air--with NOTHING coming back for the betterment of the community?

Thank you,
Mary Sylvester
Melville Ave.
Palo Alto



 To: Members of the Planning and Transportation Commission 

From: Keith Bennett, Ph.D. Save Palo Alto’s Groundwater 

January 19, 2022 

Re: Agenda Item 3, Castilleja School CUP/Variance and Amend PAMC Chapter 18.04 GFA 
Definition. Planning and Transportation Committee meeting, January 19, 2022 

Summary 

Save Palo Alto’s Groundwater recommends the project to be modified so as to leave the pool at or 
slightly below ground level and to reduce the size of the garage.  We have no objections to the changes 
proposed to the above ground buildings. 

1. 1. Construction of the underground pool (in place of the current pool at ground level) 

a. a. Is not addressed at all in either the geotechnical study or the DEIR.   

b. b. Requiring the bottom of the pool excavation to extend no more than 15 feet 
below ground surface would substantially avoid the impacts below including 
groundwater interactions. 

i. i. Unless a proper cutoff wall or sheet piling are required and properly 
used to minimize groundwater flows as a condition of approval, pumping and 
dumping of a very large amount of groundwater and associated subsidence 
extending well beyond the subject property should be expected. 

ii. ii. Approximately 1,520 tons of concrete, resulting in nearly 550,000 
pounds of CO2 emissions from the manufacture of the concrete will be needed 
to counteract buoyancy. 

iii. 2. Impacts of the large underground garage: 

c. a. The entire surface area is impervious to water, increasing load to the storm 
drains. 

d. b. The entire volume of soil removed is no longer available to store / buffer 
stormwater 

e. c. Approximately 2,000 tons of concrete, resulting in 720,000 pounds of CO2 
emissions, will be used for the parking floor, ceiling and sides of the garage. 

f. 3. Palo Alto S/CAP has clearly stated a goal of reducing GHG dramatically by 2030.  The 
total of 1,270,000 pounds of CO2 emitted in the manufacture of the concrete for the 
underground construction is significant.  It is equivalent to over 3,000 years of emissions from 
the CO2 emitted by our family’s use of natural gas to heat all of our hot water.  Alternatively, it 
is equivalent to the CO2 emitted by driving a Prius getting 60 miles per gallon 10,000 miles per 
year for 410 years (4,100,000 miles). 

g. 4. Members of the PTC are reminded the current Palo Alto Dewatering Ordinance does not 



place any restrictions on the amount or rate of groundwater pumped and discarded, nor does it 
require the use of cutoff walls, even for large-scale projects, such as this. 

h. 5. The current DEIR does not reflect the actual project modified so as the pool is 
underground, which requires deeper excavation to a level which will almost certainly require 
dewatering.  The DEIR should be revised to be consistent with the actual project currently 
proposed. 

i. 6.  Keeping the pool at ground level substantially reduces the impacts from groundwater 
and CO2. 

j. 7. We request the applicant seriously consider design alternatives to a) place the pool at 
grade, not underground and b) reduce or eliminate underground parking. 

 

The following are substantially similar to oral comments from Mary Sylvester presented at the PTC 
Meeting on December 8, 2021. 

Castilleja Planning and Transportation Comments December 8, 2021 

Our concerns are primarily with the impacts of underground construction particularly on our community 
groundwater, which is becoming increasingly valuable as a result of climate change and population 
growth.  Underground construction has impacts during and after construction. These impacts should 
be avoided and minimized through design and construction processes. 

First, decisions on any underground construction need to be made based upon relevant and up-to-date 
geotechnical studies.  The environmental impact reports must be specific for the actual project design 
and include accurate and current ground conditions.  The geotechnical study for the DEIR for this 
project was prepared in 2017; the geotechnical studies have a clearly stated expiration date of 1/2020.  
Importantly, neither the geotechnical study nor the DEIR consider the excavation proposed for the 
swimming pool. Rather they only contemplate a single-level underground for the garage.  This is a very 
material difference.   

The pool deck is 15 feet below ground surface and excavation for the pool will extend to approximately 
26 feet below ground surface allowing for the 7.5 foot depth of the pool below the deck, 1.5 feet for 
pipes and pumps below the pool plus an approximately 2 foot thick slab of concrete to reduce buoyancy 
when the pool isn’t filled.   The water table at this location is about 25 feet below ground surface in 
autumn, rising to about 18 feet below ground surface during winter storms.  We must assume 
groundwater will be encountered during construction, as it was in 2006 for construction of the gym.  
Palo Alto building code requires contractors to dewater to at least 2 feet below the deepest excavation, 
and contractors invariably dewater further.  Therefore, we can assume groundwater will be lowered by 
at least 5 feet to 30 feet or more below ground surface.     Applicants often cite compliance with Palo 
Alto’s Dewatering Ordinance as providing necessary protections from impacts.  However Palo Alto’s 
dewatering ordinance does not impose any, I repeat any, restrictions on the rate or total amount of 
groundwater pumped.  Contrary to the perception of many, unless specifically required as a condition 
of approval, the ordinance does not require use of cutoff walls to limit groundwater waste. 

The extent and impacts of dewatering are significant.  Based upon measurements in Old Palo Alto with 



similar soils, groundwater will likely be lowered by 5 feet or more for many months, likely over an area 
extending 500 feet from the construction site, and 2 feet or more over a circle of ½ to 1 mile in 
diameter, and tens of millions of gallons of a valuable resource will be discarded.  Castilleja is on the 
border of area of the high recharge zone for deeper aquifer levels that Palo Alto uses for our emergency 
potable water supply, so pumping groundwater here reduces aquifer recharge.  

It is well-known that lowering the groundwater table results in permanent subsidence.  For the alluvial 
fan soils typical of Old Palo Alto, typical subsidence is about 1% of the amount of groundwater lowered, 
which corresponds to ½” or more for this project.  I have clearly observed and documented such 
subsidence from residential dewatering at my house from basement construction 100’s of feet away, as 
well as associated permanent damages.   Furthermore, groundwater is a source of soil moisture 
especially for trees, as soils above the water table are moistened by water wicked-up through the soil, 
and mature tree roots grow down into the moist soil zones. 

Palo Alto S/CAP has clearly stated a goal of reducing GHG dramatically by 2030.  An often overlooked 
environmental impact of underground construction in high groundwater areas is the greenhouse gas 
emissions from the concrete used.  To prevent the structure from floating up, like a boat, due to 
pressure from the water, Palo Alto’s building code requires the building to be heavier than the water 
displaced at the highest anticipated groundwater level.  Appendix A provides a summary of the 
calculations used to estimate CO2 emissions from this project. For a pool of the size indicated, 
approximately 1,456 tons of concrete will be needed just to counteract buoyancy.    Although 
accurate geotechnical estimates are needed for design, based upon measurements taken during storms 
and geotechnical reports for other properties, we estimate the design will require prevention of 
buoyancy for groundwater rising at least 9 feet above the bottom of the excavation (to 17 feet below 
ground surface).  To be conservative in our estimates of the pool impacts, in this calculation, we have 
assumed the project can be designed so that the concrete (400 tons) used for the pool deck are reduced 
from the added weight required to counteract buoyancy, leaving a net additional weight of provide 
some of the weight required, and are not separately computing CO2 emissions from the concrete from 
the pool deck.  Additionally, about 2,175 tons (1,075 cubic yards) of concrete is required for the floor, 
roof and walls of the garage, for a total of 3,631 tons. The manufacture of concrete releases roughly 360 
pounds of CO2 per ton of concrete.  The CO2 emissions for this underground construction are therefore 
approximately 1,307,000 pounds. Let’s put some perspective on this number.  Palo Alto is strongly 
encouraging residents to replace their gas-burning ranges and hot water heaters with electric.  Our 
family uses 36 therms per year of natural gas for hot water.  Burning 1 therm of natural gas results in 
the emission of about 11.66 pounds of CO2, so our annual consumption of natural gas for hot water 
emits is about 420 pounds of CO2.  The CO2 emitted for this proposed underground construction of the 
pool is equivalent to the amount we emit due to cooking and hot water heating in 3,112 years.  
Retrofitting 311 residences with all electric water heaters would offset these emissions over 10+ years.  
Assuming a cost of $10,000 per retrofit, the cost would be $3.11 million. Or, for another way to look at 
it, I could drive a Prius getting 60 miles / gallon for 10,000 miles a year for 400 years. Or, 100 commuters 
to Castilleja could drive 50 miles round trip for 200 days / year for 4 years. This is a lot of CO2 to relocate 
an existing ground-level pool and build underground parking.  Low-carbon concrete modestly reduces, 
but does not eliminate GHG emissions from concrete. 

This large underground construction increases the load on our stormwater management system.  
Approximately 80% of stormwater is absorbed by soil, then flows over time to the Bay.  This buffering 



system both filters the runoff and reduces load on our stormdrain system, and is a motivation for Valley 
Water and the City of Palo Alto to encourage and require rain gardens, permeable pavement and other 
features for capture stormwater.  The proposed playing field is entirely impervious, and moreover, the 
soil for absorbing groundwater permanently removed. 

Underground construction is very expensive – in fact, in presenting their proposals for new high-density 
housing, Stanford explicitly stated they intend to use above ground parking and increase building 
heights due to costs; and buoyancy is not a concern for their projects.  

In summary, construction of the pool underground has many impacts on groundwater and greenhouse 
gas emissions.  The underground garage excavation is not as deep and likely will not directly impact 
groundwater during construction, however the loss of soil for absorbing stormwater and greenhouse 
gas emissions are significant.  At a minimum, an updated and comprehensive DEIR is needed, but more 
importantly we suggest the applicant seriously consider design alternatives, including ways the need for 
parking could be ameliorated through quality transportation demand management.   



 

 

Appendix A Calculations of CO2 emissions from concrete and equivalencies 

Estimated concrete required for placing the swimming pool underground 

Pool dimensions: 60’ x 77’ x 7’ Pool excavation: (allowing for side walls, drainage, slab for mass, etc.): 
64’ x 81’ x 11’ = 57,024 ft3 

Depth of pool excavation: 15’ (height of top deck of pool) + 11’ (7’ pool + 4’ for underpool drainage and 
slab) = 26’. 

Typical “summer” groundwater level: 25 feet below ground surface (bgs) Design groundwater level 
(maximum expected during the project lifetime): 17 feet bgs Design groundwater rise above bottom of 
excavation: 26’ – 17’= 9’  Estimated minimum weight of concrete and steel used for construction of 
the pool, pool deck and underground walls to counteract buoyancy: 81’ x 64’ x 9’ x 62.4 lbs/ft3 = 
2,911,000 lbs. (1,456 tons) 

CO2 emissions from the manufacture of concrete: 180 kg/metric ton = 18% of concrete 
weight (embedded CO2 emissions from steel are higher on a weight basis).  Estimated CO2 
emissions from pool: 2,911,000 x 18% = 523,980 lbs. 

Estimated CO2 emissions from concrete used in the underground parking 

a. (A) Area of garage: 20,000 ft2 (estimated) 

b. (B) Thickness of concrete: 6” for top + 6” for floor = 1 foot. 

c. (C) Volume of concrete for floor and ceiling: A x B = 20,000 ft3 

d. (D) Perimeter of garage: 600 ft. 

e. (E) Depth of garage (bottom of concrete): 15+ feet 

f. (F) Estimated thickness of concrete used for sides (including allocation for internal 
supports): 1 foot 

g. (G) Total volume of concrete (sides and supports): D x E x F = 9,000 ft3 

h. (H) Total volume of concrete for garage: C + G = 29,000 ft3 

i. (I) Weight of concrete: 150 lbs/ft3 

j. (J) Total weight of concrete: H x I = 4,350,000 lbs (2,175 tons) 

k. (K) Estimated CO2 emissions from concrete used for underground garage: 4,350,000 x 18% 
= 783,000 lbs. 

Total CO2 emissions: 523,980 + 783,000 = 1,306,980 lbs. 

Equivalency calculations 



a. (A) CO2 emitted from burning natural gas: 11.66 lbs / therm 

b. (B) Amount of natural gas used by us for water heating (tankless) and gas range: 36 therms 
/ year 

c. (C) CO2 emitted by us for hot water: A x B  = 420 lbs.  

d. (D) CO2 emitted burning gasoline: 19.6 lbs / gallon 

e. (E) Gasoline required to drive 10,000 miles @ 60 miles / gallon: 10,000 / 60 = 167 gallons 

f. (F) CO2 emitted driving 10,000 miles: D x E = 3,270 lbs.   





 My concerns regard:
·         Rate of enrollment growth
·         Traffic density and movement
·         Number of school activities
·         Monitoring and enforcement of CUP requirements
·         Construction duration, parking, noise and safety
·         Parking congestion
 
I outline my concerns for each item and make a request for action in red italic on each by the PTC.

 Rate of enrollment growth:  Six years ago, Castilleja’s first goal was expanding to 450 students based
on academic criteria. Shortly thereafter they raised the number to 540 students for reasons unexplained.
My concern about 540 students is that 30% more students would bring 30% more school activity (e.g.,
 traffic, parking, noise, events) than today, degrading quality of life in this R-1 neighborhood.  
As a compromise, allow Castilleja to increase enrollment to 450 students when the school remodeling is
completed, but require that they stay at the 450 enrollment for 2 years.  If all goes well with the CUP and
TDM,  they could then apply for a CUP enrollment-amendment and start a TDM-based enrollment
increase,  as currently being discussed.
 
Traffic density and movement:   The concept of “no new net trips” to the school is good, but does not
address the problem of reducing the density of car/truck/bus/shuttle traffic on neighborhood streets due to
daily Castilleja activities (e.g. school meetings, deliveries, student buses/shuttles, sporting events etc.)
that are not counted and are a persistent swirl of often-speeding traffic and noise (tires, banging doors,
etc). 
Please implement TDM monitoring of ALL street traffic within 1-2 blocks of the school.

 Number of school activities: Every school activity of any size (2-500 people) brings traffic, parking and
noise to the neighborhood. The constant flurry of school activity has long degraded neighborhood quality
of life.  Castilleja maintains that all activities/events must be onsite.  If they held 25-50% of their
necessary activities/events (e.g. meetings, conferences, concerts, talks, sporting events) offsite at other
nearby facilities this would help offset their huge impact on this R-1 neighborhood.  The nicest days in the
neighborhood are Thanksgiving, Christmas and New Years day when there is NO ACTIVITY AT ALL at
Castilleja.  Please require that Castilleja hold activities/events offsite and have no more than 50
activities/events of any size at the school, and that there is no activity at all at the school on Sunday.

 Monitoring and enforcement of CUP requirements:  Castilleja has a documented history of not
following CUP guidelines as time goes on. Continual monitoring and enforcement is unfortunately
necessary to assure compliance.  Clearly defined monitoring and enforcement procedures will assure that
neighbors interests are being respected.    Please assure compliance with each CUP mandate, with
appropriate monitoring and enforcement steps.  And, please implement a yearly or every other year
assessment of the CUP with neighborhood input.
 
Construction duration, parking, noise and safety: One good option presented by Castilleja to
minimize construction impact on the neighborhood was to find a temporary campus, to reduce
construction time from 34 to 21 months. This option would
·         keep students safe and out of the construction-zone contamination, noise, heavy equipment,
·         keep staff/student traffic from further congesting streets,
·         shorten construction delays on surrounding streets including Embarcadero
·         shorten time of contamination, noise, construction parking issues for neighbors

Please require that Castilleja educate their students at a temporary offsite campus during construction
time.
 
Parking congestion:  Parking on Kellogg across from Castilleja is ok, however, students including
freshmen, sophomores, juniors and seniors are permitted (by Castilleja parent handbook) to park in the
neighborhood, and are doing so.  The traffic consultant report does NOT address parking outside two



blocks from Castilleja.  
Please monitor/count/restrict? all Castilleja parking, including that in the surrounding extended
neighborhood.

Thank you for you dedicated efforts on this complex project.
 
Alan Cooper

 



 
To: Planning and Transportation Commission                                                      March 28, 2022 

From:  Alan Cooper, 270 Kellogg Ave,  akcooper@pacbell.net 

 

Subject:  Castilleja: Pragmatic compromise 

 

Dear PTC members, 

 

I’ve lived on Kellogg across from Castilleja for 37 years, and have negotiated with them for the past 7 

years to reach a neighbor-school compromise.  The summary below is a pragmatic compromise with 

“fall-back” requests.  

 

Castilleja is a non-profit business providing high-quality education to girls in an R-1 neighborhood. 

 

Castilleja wants more students at current ~ $60K/student tuition and future alumni support.  Neighbors 

want a residential feel (ie less traffic, noise, activity), and they receive NO financial benefits from having 

the school here. 

 

I assume we all know the background facts and options after years of discussion.  My pragmatic 

proposal is new but based on common background: 

 

1. Give Castilleja an incentive for greater compromise with neighbors, with immediate approval of     

35 student increase (to 450 total) – a $2.1M/yr  income increase if and only if they agree to  

a. abide by City code in their remodel (i.e., eliminating the 47,000 sq.ft code excess outlined in 

the 2021 Dudek GFA study)  AND 

b. replace the underground garage with a small underground structure for ALL student 

dropoff/pickup only (ie NO parking) to keep traffic from “circling” thru surrounding streets.  

Use existing proposed alternative plans for surface school-parking (eg offsite shuttle, 

student no-drive, lot parking) AND 

 

2. Give Castilleja an addition 5 student increase  (to 455 students) – a $300K/yr income increase if and 

only if they agree to  

a. assure student safety during the school remodeling by educating them at an offsite location. 

This will benefit neighbors with a significantly shorter construction time. 

 

3. If Castilleja does not want greater compromise via accepting these incentives (i.e., items 1 and 2), 

then give them a 35 student increase (to 450 total) when the remodel project is fully completed. 

But, require that they stay at 450 enrollment for 2 full years to evaluate whether the CUP and TDM 

plan requirements are being fulfilled. After 2 years, Castilleja would request more student 

enrollment based on fulfilling their TDM plan, as previously outlined by the PTC. 

 

 

I have serious concerns and “fall back” requests about several aspects of this complex project that 

combines a remodel and a new CUP. 



 

 

My concerns regard: 

 Rate of enrollment growth 

 Traffic density and movement 

 Number of school activities 

 Monitoring and enforcement of CUP requirements 

 Construction duration, parking, noise and safety 

 Parking congestion 

 

I outline my concerns for each item and make a request for action in red italic on each by the PTC. 

 

Rate of enrollment growth:  Six years ago, Castilleja’s first goal was expanding to 450 students based on 

academic criteria. Shortly thereafter they raised the number to 540 students for reasons unexplained. 

My concern about 540 students is that 30% more students would bring 30% more school activity (e.g.,  

traffic, parking, noise, events) than today, degrading quality of life in this R-1 neighborhood.   

As a compromise, allow Castilleja to increase enrollment to 450 students when the school remodeling is 

completed, but require that they stay at the 450 enrollment for 2 years.  If all goes well with the CUP and 

TDM,  they could then apply for a CUP enrollment-amendment and start a TDM-based enrollment 

increase,  as currently being discussed.  

 

Traffic density and movement:   The concept of “no new net trips” to the school is good, but does not 

address the problem of reducing the density of car/truck/bus/shuttle traffic on neighborhood streets 

due to daily Castilleja activities (e.g. school meetings, deliveries, student buses/shuttles, sporting events 

etc.) that are not counted and are a persistent swirl of often-speeding traffic and noise (tires, banging 

doors, etc).   

Please implement TDM monitoring of ALL street traffic within 1-2 blocks of the school. 

 

Number of school activities: Every school activity of any size (2-500 people) brings traffic, parking and 

noise to the neighborhood. The constant flurry of school activity has long degraded neighborhood 

quality of life.  Castilleja maintains that all activities/events must be onsite.  If they held 25-50% of their 

necessary activities/events (e.g. meetings, conferences, concerts, talks, sporting events) offsite at other 

nearby facilities this would help offset their huge impact on this R-1 neighborhood.  The nicest days in 

the neighborhood are Thanksgiving, Christmas and New Years day when there is NO ACTIVITY AT ALL at 

Castilleja.  

Please require that Castilleja hold activities/events offsite and have no more than 50 activities/events of 

any size at the school, and that there is no activity at all at the school on Sunday. 

 

Monitoring and enforcement of CUP requirements:  Castilleja has a documented history of not 

following CUP guidelines as time goes on. Continual monitoring and enforcement is unfortunately 

necessary to assure compliance.  Clearly defined monitoring and enforcement procedures will assure 

that neighbors interests are being respected.      

Please assure compliance with each CUP mandate, with appropriate monitoring and enforcement steps.  

And, please implement a yearly or every other year assessment of the CUP with neighborhood input. 



 

 

Construction duration, parking, noise and safety: One good option presented by Castilleja to minimize 

construction impact on the neighborhood was to find a temporary campus, to reduce construction time 

from 34 to 21 months. This option would  

 keep students safe and out of the construction-zone contamination, noise, heavy equipment, 

 keep staff/student traffic from further congesting streets,  

 shorten construction delays on surrounding streets including Embarcadero 

 shorten time of contamination, noise, construction parking issues for neighbors 

Please require that Castilleja educate their students at a temporary offsite campus during construction 

time. 

 

Parking congestion:  Parking on Kellogg across from Castilleja is ok, however, students including 

freshmen, sophomores, juniors and seniors are permitted (by Castilleja parent handbook) to park in the 

neighborhood, and are doing so.  The traffic consultant report does NOT address parking outside two 

blocks from Castilleja.    

Please monitor/count/restrict? all Castilleja parking, including that in the surrounding extended 

neighborhood. 

Thank you for you dedicated efforts on this complex project. 

 

Alan Cooper 

 





fill up with cars without detection. 

PLEASE scrutinize the plans and install safeguards to help ensure compliance
with the CUP and TDM.

Thank you,
Jim Poppy
100 block of Melville Avenue





classrooms, in addition to the 41,000SF underground that is already there, means a
proposed 23 classrooms out of 58 (over 1/3 of the kids) will be in classrooms
without natural ventilation and light.  And the fact that they added buildings over
the years in non-compliance with code is what they are basing their variance request
on - "We got away with it for so many years, we're entitled to keep getting
away with it!"
Ellen Smith

 





I was delighted when you approved the project the last time, and I 
look forward to your endorsement of these improvements.

Respectfully,

Priyanki Gupta







Comments to PTC on Castilleja on March 30, 2022 

I would like to add my comments to the discussion about Castilleja. 

It is time to end the discussion about this project that has gone on for years, with hundreds of hours 
for staff, applicant, residents and supporters with much misinformation and inaccuracies leading to 
frustration by each stakeholder group. 

This issue is not about woman’s education, it is about a school that has continually violated the CUP 
enrollment numbers and has built 47,000 sf over code with no code enforcement. The issue is about 
profit. Every new student will add $50-60K more revenue per year for the school. Just 100 new 
students, would provide at least $5,000,000 more per year – with no tax benefit to Palo Alto. 

Castilleja’s proposed oversized building and garage will very negatively affect the neighborhood with 
severe environmental consequences and traffic nightmares.  Palo Alto has high environmental goals; 
however, this project will do more in environmental damage than the positive benefit of years of 
residents converting to electricity.  The concrete production alone is energy intensive. Concrete 
production accounts for 7% of all GHGs. Construction will require truckloads of debris and dirt 
removal, plus the hundreds of trips with new materials, including concrete trucks spewing pollution. 

Embarcadero is already a traffic nightmare. Construction will cause additional jam ups with stalled 
cars, particularly when students are arriving and departing, and could create safety hazards for bikers, 
especially on the bike boulevard.  Additionally, traffic, looking for a faster path, will flow through 
surrounding neighborhoods and affect their quality of life.  

As for my recommendations, I would like to see the redevelopment: 

• Omit the garage (or provide the smallest garage option). If a garage is built, count the 
proposed underground parking square footage in determining floor-area ratio. 

• Do not cut down the established trees.  Castilleja needs to come up with a plan that doesn’t 
remove beautiful trees that delight the eye, shade the street and remove CO2 from the air. 
Let’s respect the goal of Palo Alto as a tree city. 

• Allow only a small increase in students. I do not support the phased future enrollment of 540 
from their current enrollment in an R1 neighborhood, As many have cited before, only ¼ of 
students come from Palo Alto. There is no benefit to our community for Castilleja to expand 
so dramatically.  

•  Design with more modest multiple buildings, not the proposed monolith. 

Finally, I am opposed to the new GFA definition for below grade parking facilities in the R-1 zone for 
non-residential properties, called out in the staff report (starting on page 35). This will apply to all 
non-residential uses conditionally allowed in R1 neighborhoods throughout the city. Plus it will 
encourage development of these properties and negatively affect neighborhoods abutting these 
properties, most notably Midtown.   

Why give the school a variance for their benefit?  Their proposed plans will wreak havoc on the 
environment and community, not only for the neighbors, but for any driver or biker on Embarcadero, 
and nearby streets to which traffic will migrate. Thinking about the environment -- really everyone in 
Palo Alto will be affected. Why should this project have specific zoningdefinitons created for them 
which will affect other neighborhoods by allowing extra development opportunities for other non-
residential properties in R1? 





2000, a number the neighbors felt it could handle - provided the school
ALSO instituted parking and traffic mitigations (which were not in fact
implemented until the school sought additional growth).

There is discussion of setting an enrollment cap at 450 at this time, and
letting the school prove it can mitigate the impacts, before allowing
incremental increases. (Frankly, we would prefer the school be required to
actually meet its current commitment of 415 before being allowed more,
but it appears that ship has sailed.) But it would be obscene to allow the
school to increase its enrollment to 540 at this time, in one fell swoop,
based on metrics that are hardly measurable and which experience shows
are not enforced.

We thank you for your consideration.

Carla McLeod





2. The proposed swimming pool is within the groundwater table and
like the 2006 construction of Castilleja's gymnasium threatens to
waste countless amounts of irreplaceable groundwater.

3.  Only adoption of Option D allows safeguard Protected Oak #89.
Neither Option E or a combination of Options D & E as recommended
by the ARB on 3/17/22, sufficiently safeguard Tree #89.

4.It is an oxymoron to state construction of an unneeded
underground garage is an "environmentally superior" option as
stated by Castilleja as thousands of cubic tons of irreplaceable soil
will be trucked away, the removal of which will be extremely
polluting, and will be replaced with a highly carbon producing
substance, cement.  

5. Castilleja's traffic plan does not result in net 0 carbon impact as
claimed by the school (ad: P.A. Weekly, 3/25/22).  It defies belief that
adding 30% more students and at least 300 additional car trips per
day will meet any rational person's sense of common sense,
particularly as Castilleja refuses to implement mandatory shuttling
as other private schools do.

INTRODUCTION
Castilleja operates in a R-1 neighborhood under a Conditional Use Permit
(CUP--PAMC Section 18.76.01 *e)) as it is a noncoforming use in a
residential neighborhood.  How long are we going to give away highly
valuable public resources (e.g. natural resources ) to a very privileged
school and threaten our fragile, irreplaceable natural resources and
undermine the few zoning and municipal safeguards we have to protect
residents?

I. EXPANSION PLAN
A. Square Footage Expansion
Castilleja, under Palo Alto’s Municipal Code (Section 18), is allowed
81,385 sq ft.  The school’s new plan requests 128,687 sq ft.   The school
likes to argue that it is a reduction plan because they have illegally added
sq footage to their campus over the years, now amounting to 138,345sq ft,
which they want to count as their baseline, not their legal base.  (see
Dudek study, 11/17/21).  The approval of Castilleja's EIR and Variance
request was based on faulty information and needs to be re-reviewed with
the 2021 Dudek data in mind.



B. Student Enrollment Expansion
Castilleja when filing their expansion plan and request for a new CUP in
2016 argued that 438 students were their legal baseline, with the support
of City staff.  As a result of neighbors hiring an attorney, it was established
that 415 students was the school’s legal baseline under their 2000 CUP. 
Consequently, 450 students as suggested by Council (4/21) and the PTC
(12/21), represents a reasonable expansion.

II. THE PROPOSED SWIMMING POOL THREATENS THE WATER
TABLE
Again we are revisiting Castilleja planning to build a structure that
threatens Palo Alto’s groundwater.  Based on the letter and statement of
Keith Bennett of Save Palo Alto's Groundwater's of 1/19/22 (attached), we
learn that Castilleja again threatens the community's irreplaceable
groundwater with its proposed pool as it did in 2006 with its new gym,
costing Palo Alto millions of gallons wasted water that poured into local
storm drains and down neighborhood streets.

“The pool deck is 15 feet below ground surface and excavation for the
pool will extend to approximately 26 ft. below ground surface allowing for
the 7.5 foot. depth of the pool below the deck, 1.5 feet for pipes and
pumps plus an approximately 2-foot thick slab of concrete to reduce
buoyancy when the pool isn’t filled.  The water table at this location is
about 25 feet below ground surface in autumn, rising to about 18 feet
below ground surface during winter storms.  We must assume
groundwater will be encountered during construction, as it was in 2006 for
construction of the gym. 

City staff has never accounted for whether a penalty was paid for the lost
of such a valuable community resource!

III. ONLY OPTION D WILL ADEQUATELY SAFEGUARD PROTECTED
OAK #89
Castilleja's expansion project threatens Palo Alto's tree canopy and
undermines our Tree Protection Ordinance, particularly Palo Alto's
protected trees. Both neighbors and community residents enjoy the
natural beauty of the trees on the Castilleja campus, which also offer
valuable heat protection to the streets but most importantly these trees
provide invaluable carbon capture. 

Only Option D will adequately safeguard the beautiful, healthy Protected
Tree #89, not Option E or a combination of Option D and E as proposed at
the recent ARB meeting (3/17/22)



IV. AN UNDERGROUND GARAGE IS NOT ENVIRONMENTALLY
SUSTAINABLE OPTION
 Underground garages are not allowed in R-1 neighborhoods except with
approval of a variance (PAMC 18.10).  Is there a “Substantial public
interest" being served by the construction of an underground garage to
justify construction of an underground garage in a residential
neighborhood?

The construction and operation of an underground garage undermines
Palo Alto’s S-Cap goals. Removal of 60,000 cubic tons of earth (6000
truck trips) and use of cement, a carbon dense substance to produce.
 Castilleja's consultant, Fehr & Peers, in 2021 in conducting an audit of the
school's existing parking, found that more than sufficient parking exists on
campus, on the street and at the school's off-site parking location at First
Prebysterian Church (Fehr and Peers, July 2021). 

Free underground parking only serves as a magnet for students, parents
and staff to drive to campus, thereby increasing neighborhood traffic and
pollution.

V. ADDED TRAFFIC DOES NOT EQUATE NET ZERO CARBON
Castilleja has been touting its model Transportation Demand Management
Project for years. I view this as a smoke and mirrors campaign to allow
students, parents and staff to drive to campus with impunity as the school
plans to monitor its own behavior. 
It's unfathomable to believe that Castilleja can't implement mandatory
shuttling for its students and staff with its existing electrical vehicles.
 Numerous private schools such as Nueva, Notre Dame and Harker have
well-developed TDM programs that keep student/family/staff car trips out
of residential neighborhoods. 

A transparent, verifiable TDM plan must be developed before Castilleja is
granted a new CUP and Expansion Plan. At private schools such as
Neuva and Notre Dame, students are not allowed to drive to campus and
are encouraged to use public transportation and school transportation.

CONCLUSION

At a time when Palo Alto has so many pressing needs such as our natural
environment, our inadequate affordable housing supply and our current
financial situation, is the Castilleja expansion plan the project that the City
wants to provide so many free, deleterious  giveaways--uncounted extra
square footage, an underground garage in an R-1 neighborhood, and
destruction of trees, groundwater, soil and clean air--with NOTHING
coming back for the betterment of the community?



Thank you,
Mary Sylvester
Melville Ave.
Palo Alto





portions legal, as staff has admitted.  The Dudek GFA study produced in Nov 2021 gave the
official measurements of GFA.  Proposed (128,687SF) is slightly less than existing
(138,345SF) and significantly higher than allowed (81,379SF).  One can qualify for a
variance for excess floor area, but Castilleja does not qualify. There is no mention in the
Variance rules that allow a Variance based on prior square footage. The school is requesting
47,000SF in additional gross floor area in excess of code.

Packet Page 67, 2.   
           The granting of the application shall not affect substantial compliance with the
regulations or constitute a grant of special privileges inconsistent with the limitations upon
other properties in the vicinity and in the same zoning             district as the subject
property.  
Every site of any size, smaller and larger than Castilleja’s throughout R-1, is subject to the
exact same FAR rules, so granting the variance to Castilleja would specifically provide it a
special privilege and thus precludes a variance.  No R-1 site in the city has an FAR of 0.48,
so it is clearly a special privilege.

Packet Page 68, 3.    
3.    The granting of the application is consistent with the Palo Alto Comp Plan and the
purposes of the Zoning Ordinance. (packet page 68)
 

This application is not consistent with the FAR requirements in the R-1 Zoning Ordinance,
which require a FAR of .303. 

Packet Page 69, 4. 
4.    The granting of the application will not be detrimental or injurious to property or
improvements in the vicinity, will not be detrimental to the public health, safety,
general welfare, or convenience. (packet page 69)

 
Granting the variance is part of a larger effort to expand the campus, including the
underground garage and pool, and thus helps enable these environmentally detrimental
events.

Castilleja has been a successful private school at this same location for 100 years.  There is
no qualifying criteria listed in these findings that would allow granting a Variance for floor
area in excess of allowable by code.

Thank you for your attention to this matter.

Andie Reed
Palo Alto, CA  94301
530-401-3809 





City of Palo Alto         March 29,2022 
Planning and Transportation Commissioners 
250 Hamilton Avenue 
Palo Alto, CA 94301 
 
Re:  1310 Bryant Street; Castilleja Expansion Project  
 Fehr and Peers neighborhood parking study 23 July, 2021 

1. In the parking overview (p. 3), Senior Lot B is described as having 26 spaces and primarily used by 
seniors driving to school. The number of these spaces occupied by the school vans is not listed 
although it is significant and effectively reduces the parking available to Seniors, forcing these students 
to park off site.  

2. Re: Table 1 (p. 5)  
a. The school frontage along Bryant between Embarcadero and Kellogg lists 14 spaces. Given the 

three Castilleja driveways this is an unrealistic. Parked cars regularly restrict visibility from the 
driveways to cars and bikes using Bryant. No monitoring at non-peak hours. 

b. The school frontage of Kellogg between Bryant and Emerson shows 20 available spaces. Since 
most of the block near Emerson is restricted for school buses, this is unrealistic. There are also 
no curb restrictions at either the Bryant/Kellogg corner or the Castilleja driveways. Parked cars 
regularly restrict visibility and access to the school. No monitoring at non-peak hours. 

3. The onsite parking analysis cites an average of 80% usage of the 89 onsite parking spaces and 
concludes “therefore, on average, it is easy to find parking at the school (p. 8).” Yet, there are 
consistently Castilleja vehicles parked during the school day on the non-frontage streets surrounding 
the school. Why is that if it is easy to park on campus. 

4. Fehr and Peers in their analysis of the non-frontage parking conclude that the factors driving increases 
on those streets during school hours may be attributable to a variety of non-school factors. They 
neglect to mention the school factors that are driving some of this parking. First, and probably 
foremost, is that the school publishes a map of the surrounding neighborhood with curb areas in red 
(neighbors unfriendly to the school and likely to complain) and green (neighbors who are supporters 
and will not complain). This is particularly true for the following areas: the South side of Kellogg 
between Bryant and Waverley, the east side of Bryant between Kellogg and Churchill, and both sides of 
Waverley between Embarcadero and Churchill. It is especially galling to have the report suggest that 
Gamble Garden events could be adding vehicles since the garden has ample parking for their ongoing 
visitors and only impacts the neighborhood a few times each year for large events.  

5. Finally, Castilleja’s leadership) has consistently stated that the school identifies and monitors staff and 
student vehicles (Nanci Kauffman reiterated this publicly to the PTC. Nothing could be further from the 
truth. There are no stickers, tags, or any identification of vehicles that would allow neighbors (or Fehr 
and Peers, for that matter) to identify Castilleja vehicles parked on the street. Their “monitoring” 
extends only to the frontage sides of the street and is limited to notices on parked vehicles to “register 
with the school.”  

Castilleja treats the parking along their frontage as a right. A right to which no other school in the City is 
entitled. Fehr and Peers has obfuscated the true impacts of Castilleja’s parking in the neighborhood.  

Thank you for your consideration, 
 
Bruce McLeod,  

 
Palo Alto 







acres of land - in addition to the space needed for staff and visitor parking. The number of students driving 
cars differs for each school, but this amount of land is usually adequate for all school purposes.  

Unusual or exceptional site conditions are defined in the California Code of Regulations, Title 5, Chapter 13 of 
Division 1, Section 14010(a) and (b) as follows: 

a. The net usable acreage and enrollment for a new school site shall be consistent with the numbers of 
acres and enrollment established in the 2000 Edition, "School Site Analysis and Development" 
published by the California Department of Education and incorporated into this section by reference, in 
toto, unless sufficient land is not available or circumstances exist due to any of the following:  

1. Urban or suburban development results in insufficient available land even after considering the 
option of eminent domain.  

2. Sufficient acreage is available but it would not be economically feasible to mitigate geological or 
environmental hazards or other site complications which post a threat to the health and/or 
safety of students and staff.  

3. Sufficient acreage is available but not within the attendance area of the unhoused students or 
there is an extreme density of population within a given attendance area requiring a school to 
serve more students on a single site. Choosing an alternate site would result in extensive long-
term busing of students that would cause extreme financial hardship to the district to transport 
students to the proposed school site.  

4. Geographic barriers, traffic congestion or other constraints would cause extreme financial 
hardship for the district to transport students to the proposed school site.  

b. If a school site is less than the recommended acreage required in subsection (a) of this section, the 
district shall demonstrate how the students will be provided an adequate educational program, 
including physical education, as described in the district's adopted course of study.  

 
Re: Castilleja:  

1. The above exceptions are intended for public schools serving local populations. Castilleja chooses 
to serve affluent students from a wide region. Since the location is a school choice the size of the 
property is not a hardship nor is it an excuse to overdevelop. 

2. Even allowing for the lack of recreation space, Castilleja is significantly undersized for the school 
size with no space for even their staff parking, let alone student or event parking. Nothing in the 
current proposal addresses this deficiency 

Thank you for your consideration, 
 
Bruce McLeod,  

 
Palo Alto 
 









into the new building construction and save time and health for both
neighbors and school attendees.

Thank you for listening to the concerns of us who live within a couple
blocks of the school.
 

Regards,

 

Hank Sousa

.





that no other site within Palo Alto has been allowed to exempt both parking and
underground commercial space from gross floor area.  In R-1, basements are exempted
but parking counts as gross floor area.  In commercial zones, occupied basements are
not exempted from gross floor area but parking structures are.  But Castilleja would be
allowed to exempt both.  So the proposed ordinance treats Castilleja differently than
every other property in Palo Alto.

 
6.    Unnecessary Exemption: The proposed ordinance isn’t needed because surface
parking can suffice.  Castilleja currently has 89 spaces above ground.  With the 14.4%
TDM reduction proposed by staff (packet page 192), only 89 spaces are needed. 
Castilleja confirmed at your December 8, 2021 meeting (see page 16, line 27 of
minutes) that they will be reducing their building footprint from what exists today,
meaning they will have more free space for surface parking.  Also, the ramps and egress
lanes for the garage require about 4,000 sq. ft. of surface space, so eliminating the
garage creates yet more room for above-ground parking.

 
Based on these many legal and financial concerns raised by the proposed ordinance, I urge
you to offer the City Council alternatives that would either generate the impact fees or
simply eliminate the garage.
 
Thank you,
 
Jeff Levinsky

Palo Alto, CA 94303
 




